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Commission on Services to the Aging (CSA) and 
Michigan Department of Health and Human Services (MDHHS) 

Aging and Adult Services Agency (AASA) 
Virtual Meeting 

Friday, March 19, 2021 
 

MINUTES 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting of the Michigan Commission on Services to the Aging was called to order at 9:00 
a.m. by Commission Chair Wishart. 
 
CSA ROLL CALL 
The commission roll call was taken, and a quorum was present. 
 
CSA MEMBERS PRESENT 
Dona Wishart, Mark Bomberg, William Bupp, Georgia Crawford-Cambell, Nancy Duncan, 
Walid Gammouh, Marshall Greenhut, Kathleen LaTosch, Peter Lichtenberg, Guillermo Lopez, 
Tene Milton-Ramsey, Michael Pohnl, Bob Schlueter, Linda Strohl, and Kristie Zamora 
 
AASA STAFF PRESENT 
Dr. Alexis Travis, Scott Wamsley, Brenda Ross, Kelly Cooper, Jen Hunt, Cindy Masterson, 
Becky Payne, Cynthia Farrell, Jennifer Onwenu, Dawn Jacobs, Lauren Swanson-Aprill, 
Amy Colletti, and Sally Steiner. 

 
APPROVAL OF CSA AGENDA 
Commission Chair Wishart requested a motion to approve the CSA agenda. 

 
A motion was made by Commissioner Duncan and Commissioner LaTosch seconded motion. 
The agenda was approved by voice vote. 
 
APPROVAL OF CSA MINUTES 
Commission Chair Wishart requested a motion to approve the February 19, 2021 CSA minutes 
without amendments. 
 
A motion was made by Commissioner Schlueter and Commissioner Duncan seconded the 
motion. The minutes were approved by voice vote. 
 
COMMISSION CHAIR OPENING REMARKS 
Commissioner Wishart welcomed all to the virtual meeting, thanking commissioners for their 
continued service and advocacy on behalf of older adults across the state of Michigan. Praise 
and thanks also to those working across the network of services to the aging – state units on 
aging, area agencies on aging, councils and commissions on aging, and other service partners 
across the state. She offered the following comments: 

• AASA staff and leadership continue to be productive, resilient, and hardworking, 
carrying responsibilities as the state’s agency on aging during these most difficult times. 

• The Business Item to be considered today is on the AIP approval criteria. Establishing 
and reviewing this criterion has evolved and improved over time. Commissioners will 
have the opportunity to discuss and ask questions during this portion of the meeting. 
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• Commissioners were reminded that this meeting, as well as the next several meetings, 
will contain a public hearing beginning at 1:00 pm.  

• March has been proclaimed as the Older Americans Act Senior Nutrition Program 
month and Governor Whitmer issued a proclamation honoring the program. The 
proclamation was read in its entirety and provided to commissioners with the minutes. 

• Additional facts regarding the history of the Senior Nutrition Program were mentioned 
and are provided with the minutes. 

• Across the network, people are working together with heads for business and hearts for 
service and as a result, very good things are happening throughout Michigan. 

• The April CSA meeting will be a joint meeting with the State Advisory Council. 

• For those commissioners with terms ending July 2021, please consider applying for 
reappointment and submit your application on the Governor’s website: 
https://www.michigan.gov/whitmer/0,9309,7-387-90501---,00.html 

• Anyone with topics of interest they would like elevated in any CSA meeting, please let 
the Chair know so they can be added to a future agenda. 

There was additional discussion regarding the Governor’s Senior Nutrition Proclamation, 
making special note that various groups of older adults were not identified in the proclamation, 
specifically LGBTQ. This group, as well as other groups, are not counted by AAAs, yet 
individuals represented are at risk of the effects of social isolation. It was determined that as 
the work of diversity, equity and inclusion continues, these groups, where possible, will be 
elevated. 
 
STATE ADVISORY COUNCIL ON AGING (SAC) UPDATE REPORT 
Commissioner Zamora provided an update on the work of the SAC. 

• The SAC is looking forward to the annual joint CSA and SAC meeting on April 16, 2021. 

• The Social Isolation with a Focus on Equity report is currently out for review by SAC 
members, will be reviewed by the AASA staff, and will then be discussed at the April 
meeting. 

• Any input from commissioners for the report are welcome. 
 

CSA ADVOCACY COMMITTEE REPORT 
Commissioner Duncan provided an update on the work of the committee. 

• An informational document was finalized and shared with the members of the Michigan 
Legislature. This is a public document, so commissioners are encouraged to share 
with anyone in their networks who might be interested. The Advocacy Committee 
urges all commissioners contact their state senator and representative individually as 
well, ideally before the April CSA meeting. Please share any feedback received after 
sharing the document. 

• In the last month, the CSA sent a ‘thank you” to the Governor for the budget items in 
support of senior services. 

o Permanent wage increases for direct care workers. 
o Increase in waiver slots for Mi Choice waiver program. 

• At their next meeting, the Advocacy Committee will be discussing strategies on how to 
support the budget collectively and individually as it moves through the legislative 
process. 

• Working to set up a meeting with leadership in MDHHS Medical Services 
Administration (MSA) which is responsible for working with the federal government on 
Medicaid issues.  

https://www.michigan.gov/whitmer/0,9309,7-387-90501---,00.html
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o Regarding strengthening and improving the direct care workforce, advocacy 
with the federal government was recommended last summer. A meeting would 
be an opportunity to reinforce those advocacy efforts and encourage an action 
plan. 

o As a follow up to the presentation by MSA on rebalancing in long-term care 
services both institutional and in-home, to explore and determine Michigan’s 
resources to support this balance effort. 

• Looking into strategies on how the CSA can support Older Michiganians Day and the 
week of celebration in May. This will be a good opportunity to shed light on issues for 
older adults in senior communities across Michigan. 

 
AGING AND ADULT SERVICES SENIOR DEPUTY REPORT 
Dr. Alexis Travis provided the following updates: 

• Updates on COVID-19 vaccinations: 
o Thirty-five percent of adults 65+ have been fully vaccinated. 
o Sixty-two percent of adults 65+ have received their first dose of the vaccine. 
o Eligibility is being expanded. 

➢ Beginning March 22, individuals with disabilities or chronic conditions 
who are 16+ can be vaccinated. 

➢ Beginning April 5, all individuals 16+ can be vaccinated. 
o Older adults remain the priority in vaccination scheduling. 

The goal remains to vaccinate 70 percent of the entire Michigan population to achieve herd 
immunity.  

o Public Health Administration has approved AASA to provide $3 million in grant 
funds to work with Area Agencies on Aging (AAA) on outreach efforts and 
support of home-bound vaccinations. 

o Ford Field in Detroit will be a mass vaccination site opening on March 24. This 
effort hopes to vaccinate an additional 6,000 individuals per day. 

• Working collaboratively with MSA on reopening guidance for various programs. The 
State Long Term Care Ombudsman will also be releasing guidance for in-person visits 
in facilities very soon. 

• Working with Trust for America’s Health organization on vaccination guidance for 
homebound older adults. Convening stakeholders from various states and learning 
from best practices to develop guidance. 

• Working with the Governor’s Protect Michigan Commission (PMC) Seniors Workgroup. 
Members of the workgroup will be participating in AARP’s weekly television show 
giving updates on their experiences with the vaccine and why they are participating in 
the work of the PMC. 

o Participants will be Dr. Surae Eaton, AARP volunteer; Karla Fales, Region 3B 
Area Agency on Aging; Wanda Bowman, Detroit Area Agency on Aging; and 
Charlie Olszewski, Retired Professor. 

• MDHHS will hold a town hall meeting on COVID-19 vaccinations for seniors on March 
25 at 4:00 pm. MDHHS Facebook page will have the information about the event. 

• Dr. Travis and Dave LaLumia had the opportunity to present information about AASA 
services and the AAA broader networks to the House Children, Families, and Seniors 
Committee in February. There was engagement and interest with committee members 
and future conversations are anticipated. 

• AASA will be participating in two audits in the coming weeks. 
o Programmatic – a follow-up to an audit done October 2019. 
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o State Long Term Care Ombudsman. 

• AASA was invited to join the Michigan Independent Citizens Districting Commission on 
Outreach. Jen Hunt will participate on behalf of the agency, and the goal is to connect 
with AAAs and COAs to make outreach to older adults respected in the re-districting 
efforts. 

• Over the past several years, the Administration for Community Living (ACL) has 
indicated they would AAAs and State Units of Aging to work on business acumen. This 
is preparing to engage with different health care models, creating community integrated 
health networks for different types of organizations, and staying involved and centered 
around community efforts to serve older adults through health care. AASA has begun 
conversations with contractors and have 4AM and selected AAA directors to 
participate. Exploring what is required for Michigan to moved forward with the goals 
and objectives outlined by ACL around business acumen.  

• Through the Michigan Health Endowment Fund, AASA has contracted with the Centers 
for Healthcare Strategies to work on stakeholder interviews around the direct care 
workforce to gain input for a national environmental scan. Some commissioners may 
receive calls to provide input. 

• Strategic priorities have received fiscal approval and are moving forward. Both are IT 
projects and are therefore under the oversight of the IT Governance Committee. 

o Virtual senior centers 
o Direct care worker registry 

• AASA is adding to its team, and new staff were announced. 
o Kris Lamblin. APS Specialist in Supportive Adult Services Section. Starting with 

AASA on April 5, 2021.  
o Lacey Charboneau. Technical Assistance and Quality Improvement Field 

Representative. Starting with AASA on April 19, 2021. 
o Steve Betterly, Technical Assistance and Quality Improvement Section 

Manager. Starting this role permanently on March 21, 2021 (was previously 
serving in a Working Out of Class capacity). 

 
 

LEGISLATIVE AND COMMUNICATIONS UPDATES, AASA PUBLIC AFFAIRS 
Jen Hunt, State Assistant Administrator, provided legislative and communication updates via 
power point presentation. Presentation slides are included with minutes. Older Michiganians 
Day celebrations were also highlighted. 
  
FINANCIAL UPDATES 
Scott Wamsley, AASA Deputy Director, provided the following updates: 

• The state budget for FY 22 is being worked on by the legislature and AASA awaits 
information on budget decisions.   

• AASA is looking at any need for authorization for federal funding for FY 22. Given the 
pandemic, relief funds and identifying authorization needs can be challenging, but 
working on the process to ensure adequate appropriation of funds. 

o Some additional federal dollars have been received to fund Older Americans Act. 
Public Act 22 signed on March 9, 2021 has authorization for supplemental 
nutrition funding-$5.3 million. 

• As approved by the CSA in February, $3 million in federal grants are being used by 
AAAs for immunization efforts. 
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• Working to develop guidance and required reporting forms to support the extension of 
the $2.25 wage increase for direct care workers through September 30, 2021. 

• Working on the American Rescue Plan of 202 initial allocations. 
o $14.4 million for supportive services 
o $23.7 million for nutrition programs 
o $1.3 million for preventive services 
o $4.4 million for family caregiver programs 
o Some additional funding for Title IV – Long Term Care Ombudsman 

As allocations roll out, the grant awards will come before the commission for approval. 
 
BUSINESS ITEMS 

a. Request for Approval of Fiscal Year 2022 Annual Implementation Plan (AIP) 
Approval Criteria 
Becky Payne, AASA Field Representative, provided an overview stating the 
criteria have been updated to reflect revisions made to the AIP format. Changed and 
updated approval criteria are highlighted in the document provided to commissioners, 
and were noted and discussed. 

 
A motion was made by Commissioner Bupp to approve the Request for Approval of Fiscal 
Year 2022 Annual Implementation Plan Approval Criteria.  Commissioner Bomberg seconded 
the motion.  
 
Additional discussion followed and the motion was approved by roll call vote 14-0-0.   
 
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 

a. AASA Strategic Vision 
Dr. Alexis Travis, AASA Senior Deputy Director, provided an overview, of the strategic 
vision for the department. 
The power point presentation is included with the minutes. 

 
b. PREVNT grant and Elder Justice Updates 

Cynthia Farrell, Manager, Supportive Adult Services Section, provided updates via 
slide presentation. 
The power point presentation is included with the minutes. 

  
ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The next virtual Commission on Services to the Aging meeting is tentatively scheduled for 9:00 
a.m. on Friday, April 16, 2021. This will be a joint meeting with the State Advisory Council. A 
public hearing will follow the meeting at 1:00 pm.  

Please note, these meetings are open to the public, and anyone wishing to attend may do so. 
Those needing technology assistance should contact Brenda Ross at rossb11@michigan.gov 
at least five days before the meeting date.  
 
ADJOURN 
Commissioner Wishart adjourned the meeting at 12:09 pm. 
 
 
 
 

mailto:rossb11@michigan.gov
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PUBLIC HEARING 
The public hearing was called to order by Commission Chair Wishart at 1:00 pm. 
Commissioners and AASA staff introduced themselves to guests joining the hearing. 
Commission Chair Wishart offered guidelines for those wishing to speak to the commission. 
 
Angela Nicholls, with Respite Volunteers of Shiawassee, addressed the Commission. 
She provided her testimony in writing, which is included with the minutes. 
 
In the absence of any additional public comment request, Commission Chair Wishart declared 
the public hearing adjourned at 1:21 pm. 
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Mission Statement: A gift of time and caring support to    
Adults with persistent health needs and their families 

          
 
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      
March 19, 2021 
 
 
To whom it may concern at The Commission on Services to the Aging,  
 
This writer, Angela Nicholls participated in the Public Hearing Conference today. The 
Respite Volunteer program is available to families with adult family members with long-
term or short-term ongoing health challenges, who reside in Shiawassee County. Our 
program is dependent on volunteer availability. The word “respite” means a gift of time, 
rest and relief.  
 
Respite Volunteers of Shiawassee (RVS) is a Faith in Action, nonprofit agency that 
places trained volunteers with adults with ongoing health impairments, and the family 
members providing the care to their loved one. We match one specific volunteer with a 
family to volunteer as often as every week, presently phone calls only.  
 
Discussed in the conference were concerns about DHHS-APS not providing the safety 
protocols they’re supposed to. Recently Respite Volunteer staff members have been 
required to complete more and more DHHS-APS referrals because we are mandated 
reporters and we suspected abuse, neglect &/or financial exploitation. For some of 
these patients we are serving, we had to complete multiple DHHS-APS reports. Yet 
DHHS-APS are still not doing actual home visits for any cases. The cases that we had 
to report on were open cases with Respite Volunteers of Shiawassee 1 year ago or at 
least 9 mo. ago, and these persons are now much worse, with the family dynamics 
much worse, & we are seeing suspected abuse, neglect & financial exploitation.  
 
Respite Volunteers of Shiawassee (RVS) no longer receives letters from DHHS-APS to 
know if case(s) are assigned to be investigated. This leaves RVS with empty hands as 
we can only do so much to ensure that the persons and families’ we serve are safe and 
have their needs met. DHHS-APS are supposed to be one of the checks and balances 
to persons experiencing abuse, neglect, or exploitation. They are to promote safety and 
the quality of life for those who are vulnerable, yet there is no action. Concerns are of 
that no action is taken, lack of investigations and lack of communication.  
 
RVS currently has four families that we have made with DHHS-APS reports to. We have 
never had this many cases before. Of all of these reports, we’ve only received 
notification that one was open. We have tried offering numerous suggestions to the 



 

 

families for additional services the person would be eligible for to be safer, and the 
situations continually become worse. We need DHHS-APS to take immediate action. 
Most importantly during the COVID-19 pandemic, as more adults and the eldery, 
especially who live alone are isolated receive less help and perhaps are abused or 
neglected.  
 
RVS was notified that DHHS-APS staff were not going into homes for a long time, we 
received no feedback, and now are notified that staff can talk to people in the doorway 
of homes and of by window. This is not an effective way of communication nor can staff 
observe the home environment. In addition, reaching out by phone to those persons 
with Dementia and/or other memory impairments to ask if she or he is safe before going 
to the home is not effective as they may give inadequate or false information. 
 
Lastly, RVS receives many referrals from the hospital in Shiawassee County, Memorial 
Healthcare/ Home Health & Hospice whom have the same concerns. The staff from 
Memorial Healthcare asked that this writer share the following: They are willing to train 
emergency personnel and Adult Protective Service workers on how to use PPE, 
personal protective equipment so that the staff cold feel confident in going into homes 
safely.  
 
This writer thanks The Commission on Services in Aging for allowing the time for 
anyone to share information about issues older Michiganders are facing, and to 
highlight programs and services supporting older adults. Please help navigate the ways 
that vulnerable people which others report concerns of abuse, neglect, and exploitation 
about are met. DHHS-APS workers are supposed to advocate for those vulnerable. 
Respite Volunteers of Shiawassee needs DHHS-APS to advocate for those we serve. 
 
Should you have any questions, please contact the Respite Volunteers of Shiawassee 
Office at (989) 725-1127. Or you can contact this writer directly at (989) 494-9922. 
Business hours are Monday through Friday, 8am-4pm.  
 
Thank you.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Angela Nicholls, Case Manager, LLMSW  



Bills to watch 
• HB 4325

• Criminal background check bill
• HB 4159 & 4160

• Changes the penal code to add definition of vulnerable adult and that anyone 
who forces a vulnerable adult to provide sexually explicit material of the 
vulnerable adult is committing a misdemeanor.

• Reintroduction
• HB 4472 through 4479

• Package on elder abuse, vulnerable adults, crimes against those populations 
and sentencing guidelines for those crimes

• HB 4486
• Reimbursement provisions for réhabilitation clincs (no fault) 
• AFC homes & TBI 





Older Michiganians Day

• Support the Silver Key Coalition’s request for a $6.375 million increase 
for AASA in-home services and a $1 million increase for home 
delivered meals in AASA’s FY 2022 budget.

• Bridging the digital divide – broadband and digital education
• Direct care workforce – training and Governor’s budget 

recommendation
• Establishment of kinship caregiver navigation program
• Rebalance community-based LTSS 



GetSetUp analytics (as of March 14, 2021)

● Total users: 64,950 (+6.5% prior week)
● Sessions: 115,633 (+5.6% prior week)



CV19 Checkup

• Michigan.cv19checkup.org
• 28,801 respondents

• 10,141 age 60+
• 80% said they will definitely get the vaccine, 14% said probably 

• Unmet needs in 60+
• Household chores/home repair
• Getting help with financial challenges
• Getting help with food delivery 
• Help getting tested for COVID-19
• Help paying for housing/utilities 





























https://www.michigan.gov/ag/0,4534,7-359-82917_92157---,00.html
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